ADA South East Branch
Minutes of the Meeting of the
ADA South East Branch held on

Wednesday 28 April 2010 in the

Offices of the Romney Marshes Area

IDB, New Hall, Dymchurch, Romney Marsh
Present
M Tapp, D Linfoot, P Dowling, A Hicks, D Oliver, N Botting, L Cooke, D Lovejoy, R Bezant, W Maylam, R Frith, R Nickerson, T Preston, J Woodford, D Owen, D Aikman, H Poole, P Dyas, F Cooke, C Trengrove, V Link, R Langrish, B Ganly, P Howard, R Dixon, J Lewis, P Howe and D Lewis.
In Attendance
Dr Jean Venables (Chief Executive, Association of Drainage Authorities), Ian Moodie (Policy & Technical Researcher, Association of Drainage Authorities), Mark Douch (Area Flood Defence Manager(Kent & East Sussex Area), Environment Agency), Rob Martindale (Development Control Officer (Kent & East Sussex Area), Environment Agency), Lisa Lennox (Asset Systems Management Officer (Kent & East Sussex Area), Environment Agency) and Peter Howe (Asset Systems Management Officer (Kent & East Sussex Area), Environment Agency). 
Apologies for absence
Apologies for absence were received from Ian Cooling, Brendan Naughton, Mike Conolly, H Langrish, S Marshall, D Wheeler, R Patten, W Richardson N Ramus, M Dobson, M Bateman and M Watson.
Welcoming

Martin Tapp welcomed everybody to the meeting and stated that he was very pleased to see a large turnout.  Martin Tapp stated that he was extremely grateful to the Romney Marsh Commissioners and the Romney Marshes Area IDB for providing their historic Court Room as a venue for the meeting.  Martin Tapp in particular welcomed Dr Jean Venables and Ian Moodie to the meeting.   
Election of Branch Chairman
It was proposed by Larry Cooke, seconded by Richard Bezant and resolved unanimously that Martin Tapp be re-appointed as the Branch Chairman.

Election of Vice Chairman
It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Bill Maylam and resolved unanimously that Larry Cooke be re-appointed as the Branch Vice Chairman.

Election of Branch Secretary
The Chairman proposed that Derek Lewis be re-appointed as the Branch Secretary.  Derek Lewis thanked the Chairman for the proposal but stated that he now would like to step down as the Branch’s Secretary and pass the position on to a younger person.  Derek Lewis stated that during his time as the Branch Secretary, over the last 17 years or so, there have been a vast number of changes to flood defence and land drainage and with the recent introduction of the new Flood and Water Management Act this was the right time to pass the position on to a younger person.  Derek Lewis stated that he had discussed this with his fellow South East Area IDB Clerks and therefore proposed that Nick Botting be elected as the Branch’s Secretary.  The proposal was seconded by David Oliver and resolved that Nick Botting be elected as the new Branch Secretary.  
Confirmation of Branch Representatives to the ADA Executive Committee
It was resolved unanimously that Peter Dyas and Mike Watson be re-appointed as the Branch’s representatives on the ADA Executive Committee.
Minutes of the Previous Branch Meeting
Minutes of the Branch Meeting held on 26 September 2008 were received. It was proposed by Bill Maylam, seconded by Larry Cooke and resolved that the minutes be confirmed and signed by the Branch Chairman as a true record of the proceedings at that meeting. 
Matters Arising from Minutes
There were no matters arising from these minutes.
Matters for Discussion
Flood and Water Management Act 2010
Dr Jean Venables stated that she was extremely pleased to be in Romney Marsh in the company of so many people who have an interest in flood defence and land drainage.  Dr Venables considered that most of the assembled audience would have had an opportunity to look at the recently published 2010 Flood and Water Management Act.  Dr Venables stated that the new Act was as short as it could be in order for the Act to be approved by both Houses of Parliament.  Dr Venables advised the Members that during the Committee stages of the Bill/Act a lot work went on behind the scenes with Henry Cator, David Sissons, Ian Moodie and herself, on behalf of ADA, attending committees and having meetings with the Minister and other Defra officials.  Dr Venables stated that the 2010 Act has made a lot of changes to the Land Drainage Act (LDA) and in order to assist IDB Clerks and Members, ADA will shortly be issuing a quick reference guidance document in order to help understand and track the changes made to the LDA.  Dr Venables stated that it was fundamental for IDBs to hold on to their funding ability and be given approval to form consortia in order to provide services to other IDBs.  Dr Venables also stated that it was very important that in the 2010 Act the key concept and definition of flood is defined as “any case where land not normally covered by water becomes covered by water whether the flood is caused by heavy rainfall, a river overflowing or being breached, tidal waters, groundwater or anything else including any combination of factors”.  Dr Venables considered that the inclusion of groundwater, or sub-surface water, in the definition was a move in the right direction.  Dr Venables stated that she was extremely grateful to Lord Taylor of Holbeach and Baroness McIntosh who both helped to promote the importance of ADA and IDBs through the Bill’s passage through the House of Lords.  Dr Venables stated that the 2010 Act has made the Environment Agency responsible to develop, maintain, apply and monitor a National Flood and Coastal Erosion Management Strategy in England.  Part of this strategy will include guidance and instructions to Lead Local Flood Authorities (LLFAs) who will be required to develop, maintain, apply and monitor a strategy for local flood risk management in their areas.  Dr Venables considered that all IDBs should make early contact with their LLFAs, or County Councils, in order to participate in a partnership style approach with the establishment of a steering committee. David Oliver stated that the Romney Marsh IDB area also extended into part of East Sussex so there would be two LLFAs.  Jean Venables stated that the Romney Marsh IDB would therefore have to work with both LLFAs.  Ian Moodie reported that the Lincolnshire and Cambridgeshire LLFAs were both developing a partnership approach with a steering committee.      
Dr Venables stated that Defra is keen to see a second Act early in the next parliament, irrespective of which party is in government, and that this Act would probably be a Water Bill.  A further Act would then follow and may include changes to IDBs.  Defra would then consolidate all 3 Acts in a Consolidation Bill.  Richard Bezant asked Dr Venables if she expected any significant issues/changes to be included in the new Bills.  Dr Venables considered that there possibly may be a change in the supervision of IDBs, which currently lies with the Environment Agency, and changes to the administration arrangements for IDBs administered and managed by the Environment Agency.
EA Precepts on IDBs and the lack of Supporting Information
Robert Dixon reported that both Medway IDBs have significant issues with the EA over Precepts.  Robert Dixon explained that both the Medway IDBs are extremely concerned over the lack of information that is provided by the EA to show where Precept money is spent.  Robert Dixon stated that both the Medway IDBs considered transparency of Precept spending to be extremely important and stated that the Medway IDBs therefore wrote letters of objection to the Minster and withheld their Precept payments to the EA.  Robert Dixon further reported that following the Minister’s decision not to uphold the objections, the Lower Medway IDB paid the EA Precept but the Upper Medway IDB continues to withhold its Precept payment until the Board receives satisfactory supporting information from the EA to support the Precept demand.  Robert Dixon further reported that communications between the EA and the Medway IDBs are improving and Phil Winrow (EA) and Mike Watson (Clerk/Engineer Medway IDBs) are developing a suitable pro forma for all EA Regions to complete which will satisfactorily describe where Precept funding is being spent.  Dr Jean Venables reported that Henry Cator (ADA Chairman) has raised this issue with Lord Smith (EA Chairman) and has received assurance that satisfactory Precept spending information will be made available to all IDBs.         
Control of Water Levels on Chetney Marshes SSSI and Windmill Creek SSSI 
Robert Dixon reported that both the Chetney Marshes SSSI (near Sittingbourne) and the Windmill Creek SSSI (Isle of Sheppey) are located within the Lower Medway IDB area.  Robert Dixon stated that the Lower Medway IDB considers that the EA is failing to control water levels on both these important sites effectively.  Chetney Marshes SSSI is a water vole sanctuary and a fresh water grazing marsh which the EA accidentally flooded with sea water over 12 months ago when they were trying to repair a Tidal Outfall.  Windmill Creek (SSSI) is a tide locked ‘Main River’ system where the EA have been ineffective to maintain a WLMP agreed level of 0.6m.  The Windmill Creek SSSI site is currently hovering around 1.3m AOD and as a result farmland and the SSSI is being flooded unnecessarily.  Mark Douch (EA) reported that discussions were taking place with the Medway IDBs in respect of the Chetney Marshes reported problems with a view to finding a long term solution.  Helen Poole stated that the Lower Medway IDB have had to hire in a pump and run the pump for over 500 hours in order to try and reduce unnecessary flooding at Chetney Marshes.    Helen Poole asked Mark Douch if the EA would consider reimbursing the Lower Medway IDB for its pumping costs.  Mark Douch stated that if the Lower Medway IDB made an application to EA for reimbursement of pumping costs, the EA would consider it.  As far as the Windmill Creek SSSI was concerned, Mark Douch reported that the Tidal Outfall at Windmill Creek had been blocked up for a period of 10 to 15 years and the culvert eventually collapsed.  Mark Douch stated that the EA have estimated that replacement costs for this culvert would be in the region of £100,000.  Mark Douch further reported that ‘Managed Realignment’ was the current Shoreline Management Plan (SMP) strategy for this area, and in view of this, culvert replacement costs of £100,000 would probably not be considered.  John Lewis stated that several seawall sluices in the Swale area did not work properly.  Mark Douch stated that the EA were currently compiling a strategy in respect of seawalls and that there would be a full consultation following completion of the strategy.  Robert Dixon stated that the Swale is silting up terribly and blocking up several IDB outfalls.  Robert Dixon considered that from a catchment area point of view, consideration must be given to the construction of some new pumping stations to pump the water away.  Dr Venables reported that she has raised this issue with the EA several times.  Dr Venables further stated that there was no relationship between Shoreline Management Plans (SMPs) and Catchment Flood Management Plans (CFMPs).  Mark Douch stated there now needs to be a correlation between cost and benefit.  If the land receives betterment, the developer should pay a proportion of costs.  David Oliver stated that there were several ‘Main River’ watercourses on Romney Marsh that were in need of dredging.  Dr Venables stated that the EA currently does not believe in large scale dredging and were currently undertaking a trial on dredging in order to assess benefits.  Larry Cooke considered that because both these matters were involved the management of SSSIs, Natural England should fund the cost of refurbishment and de-silting instead of the EA and IDBs having to foot the costs.          
Increased ADA IDB Subscriptions and the Payment of a £17,500 per annum Honorarium to the ADA Chairman
Peter Dyas stated that he along with Mike Watson represented the South East Branch on the ADA Executive Committee.   Peter Dyas stated that at the 10 November 2009 meeting of the ADA Executive Committee the Executive Committee considered a proposal by Anthony Morbey to put in place an honorarium for the ADA Chairman.  Peter Dyas stated that this proposal was not an agenda item nor had he received any advance notice of the proposal so that he could discuss the proposal with the Stour, Medway and Romney Marsh Boards which he represents.  Peter Dyas stated that although he voted in favour of the proposal at the meeting, the vote was taken prior to it being disclosed that the payment would be £17,500 per annum which is based on the same amount paid by Defra to RFDC Chairmen.  Peter Dyas stated that he also raised, on behalf of the Stour IDB, concerns over the proposed 15% increase in ADA IDB Subscription Rates.  Peter Dyas stated that the Stour IDB was receiving considerable pressure from its Local Authorities for a reduction in the amount of Special Levies.  Peter Dyas considered that the ADA Executive Committee was guilty of using exclusive powers to approve the £17,500 ADA Chairman Honorarium and increase IDB Subscription Rates by 15%.  Peter Dyas considered that ADA should have consulted fully with all IDBs on both of these issues.  Martin Tapp, in his capacity as the Chairman of the Stour IDB, stated that the Stour IDB fully supports ADA, and all the activities that ADA undertakes on behalf of its Members, but considered that it was vital for Member IDBs be given the opportunity to discuss items and make recommendations back to ADA.  Martin Tapp also suggested that IDB Subscription Rates should be based on Board’s income and not Annual Values as Annual Value calculations unfairly disadvantage IDBs in the South East.  Dr Venables stated that the Annual Value basis of calculation was an old and accepted method of calculation.  Dr Venables also stated that ADA Executive Committee Meeting Minutes are made available on the ADA website shortly after the meeting. Derek Lewis stated that IDB Clerks very much appreciated being able to gain access to ADA Executive Committee Meeting minutes shortly after meetings but stressed that Boards are equally interested in viewing items on ADA Executive Committee Meeting agendas in good time for them to discuss items with their representatives  and make recommendations.   The Chairman emphasised the point that as all IDB funds are public money and in common with other public bodies ADA Committees should not be asked to vote on proposals unless they are on the meeting’s agenda.
Maintenance of ‘Main River’ Watercourses

David Oliver reported that the Romney Marshes Area IDB maintained 350 Km of watercourse within its drainage district and that within the same district the EA were responsible for the maintenance of a further 324 Km of ‘Main River’ watercourse.   David Oliver stated that unfortunately the EA, for one reason or another, were not prepared to maintain all the sections/lengths of ‘Main River’ watercourse in the area to the same standard.  David Oliver asked Dr Venables if there was any possibility that certain sections/lengths of ‘Main River’ could be ‘demained’ and transferred over to IDBs.  Dr Venables stated that she and Henry Cator had raised this with Lord Smith, the EA Chairman and it was hoped that some ‘Main Rivers’ could be ‘demained’ and handed over to IDBs with the appropriate transfer of funding.  David Owen stated that in the Medway IDB area there were some watercourses that in the past were maintained by the Medway IDBs but since transfer to the EA under the Critical Ordinary Watercourses Scheme (COWS) were not now being maintained by the EA.  Mark Douch stated that certain sections of COWS which are classed as being of High Priority were continued to be maintained by the EA but on other sections that are classed as being Low Priority, funding is not justified.

ADA Conference and Gala Dinner at the Flood Risk Management Exhibition 2010
Dr Venables stated that the 2010 ADA Conference and Gala Dinner will take place on Wednesday 22 September 2010 at the East of England Showground, Peterborough and will be part of the first day of Flood Risk Management 2010 which will provide delegates with opportunities to view exhibits and presentations from leading manufacturers, suppliers, contractors and consultants.  New to this year’s Conference will be a ‘Question Time’ session with Henry Cator, ADA’s Chairman, directing questions from delegates to a panel of representatives from across the drainage and flood risk management sector.  In the evening of Wednesday 22 September 2010, ADA will host a Reception and Gala Dinner for Conference Delegates and Flood Risk Management 2010 Exhibitors.  The Chief Guest at the Gala Dinner will be Lord Chris Smith, Chairman of the Environment Agency, who will be giving a pre-dinner speech and discussing his reflections on the EA’s new flooding overview role and the National Strategy for Flood Risk Management.  Ian Moodie reported that on Thursday 23 September 2010, the second day of the Flood Risk Management Exhibition, there would be 5 workshops which will be of interest to IDB Members.  Dr Venables stated that she looked forward to renewing her acquaintance with many of the ADA South East Branch Members at the 2010 ADA Conference, Gala Dinner and Flood Risk Management Exhibition.

Date of Next Meeting

It was agreed that the next meeting of the ADA South East Branch should take place on Wednesday 27 April 2011 at the offices of the River Stour (Kent) IDB, Canterbury.

Any Other Business

Ian Moodie stated that ADA is considering producing an email newsletter from time to time in order to provide news and information to ADA Members.  Ian Moodie therefore asked Members who were interested in receiving a copy of this email newsletter to provide him with their email address.

Dr Venables stated that she wished to record her grateful thanks to Derek Lewis for his long years of dedicated service as the ADA South East Branch Secretary.  Dr Venables stated that ADA is very reliant upon Branch volunteers for all their hard work which helps keep Branch Members informed and up to date on drainage and flood risk management matters.

Meeting Closed

There being no further business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed and thanked all Members for their attendance.
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